

Washington University in St. Louis Washington University Open Scholarship

Scholarship@WashULaw

Law School

2021

The Rhetorical Transformations and Policy Failures of Prescription Drug Pricing Reform Under the Trump Administration

Rachel Sachs Washington University in St. Louis School of Law, rsachs@wustl.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/law_scholarship



Part of the Food and Drug Law Commons, and the Health Law and Policy Commons

Repository Citation

Sachs, Rachel, "The Rhetorical Transformations and Policy Failures of Prescription Drug Pricing Reform Under the Trump Administration" (2021). Scholarship@WashULaw. 300. https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/law_scholarship/300

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Law School at Washington University Open Scholarship. It has been accepted for inclusion in Scholarship@WashULaw by an authorized administrator of Washington University Open Scholarship. For more information, please contact digital@wumail.wustl.edu.

Tracking Health Reform

The Rhetorical Transformations and Policy Failures of Prescription Drug Pricing Reform under the Trump Administration

Rachel E. Sachs
Washington University in St. Louis

Abstract Throughout his four years in office, President Trump made prescription drug pricing a focus of his policy agenda. President Trump not only used strong language to criticize the pharmaceutical industry and its practices but also introduced ambitious reform policies that had previously lacked acceptance among Republican policy makers. President Trump appears to have been successful in developing a new populist form of rhetoric that Republicans can use in support of novel drug pricing reforms such as the ones his administration considered. From a policy perspective, however, the Trump administration failed to implement any of their more ambitious reform ideas. This article considers three of the Trump administration's signature policies—state-sponsored prescription drug importation, Medicare Part B international reference pricing, and reforms to the Medicare Part D rebate system—and explores how they represent both the political ambitions and policy failures of the Trump administration. The fate of the Trump administration's prescription drug proposals also reveals lessons about innovation and access, which will be important to ongoing drug pricing reform efforts.

Keywords prescription drug pricing, health reform, Trump administration

They're getting away with murder. . . . Pharma has a lot of lobbies and a lot of lobbyists and a lot of power.

—Donald J. Trump, press conference, January 11, 2017

We're taking aim at the global freeloading that forces American consumers to subsidize lower prices in foreign countries through higher prices in our country. . . . At long last, the drug companies and foreign countries will be held accountable for how they rigged the system against American consumers.

—Donald J. Trump, White House briefing, October 25, 2018

President Donald Trump's arguments against the pharmaceutical industry distilled consumer anger at the high prices of prescription drugs into a series of clear, understandable talking points. Large majorities of Americans believe both that the price of prescription drugs is "unreasonable" (79%) and that pharmaceutical company profits are a major factor contributing to those prices (80%). Furthermore, nearly one in four patients have difficulty affording their prescription drugs (Kirzinger et al. 2019). These high prices became a political focus of the Trump administration, which repeatedly returned to the subject.

The May 2018 "American Patients First" drug pricing blueprint began to lay out the administration's stated strategy for reducing both patients' out-of-pocket costs and overall spending (HHS 2018). During the next two-and-a-half years, the administration would propose and finalize bold regulatory policies regarding prescription drug importation, international reference pricing, and reforms to the Medicare Part D rebate system, as well as a host of smaller-scale ideas. Several of these policies, especially the international reference pricing and rebate reforms, went further than those proposed by previous administrations. The Trump administration in particular increased the prominence of these ideas among Republicans, developing new rhetorical strategies grounded in populism and nationalism to support these policies.

However, the administration largely failed as a policy matter. As of June 2021 none of these three signature executive branch initiatives has been implemented because of implementation challenges and court orders. Other smaller drug pricing reforms were blocked in court or were withdrawn before they were finalized. The administration also did not appear to support significant legislative efforts on the topic (Sachs 2020). The primary Trump administration drug pricing reform to be implemented is a voluntary demonstration project in which participating Part D plans and insulin manufacturers have agreed to provide certain insulin products for a flat copayment of \$35 per month, for beneficiaries enrolled in particular enhanced Part D plans (Cubanski et al. 2020). Although this policy may be helpful for beneficiaries enrolled in those specific plans, it does not help beneficiaries needing other high-cost drugs (indeed, their premiums may rise overall), nor does it help the large majority of Americans who are not Medicare beneficiaries.

It might even be argued that the administration focused its efforts on executive-branch drug pricing policies that were designed without regard to their feasibility. Officials plainly valued the appearance of policy making and used strong rhetoric publicly against the pharmaceutical industry. But

when introducing and finalizing new regulations on the topic, the administration consistently advanced policies that were rife with legal deficiencies or implementation difficulties—challenges of which the administration was well aware at the time. The administration's relative paucity of public support for any of the several congressional initiatives being debated is also instructive.

In this article, I explore the rhetorical transformations and policy failures of prescription drug pricing reform under the Trump administration by examining three of the administration's signature policies: state-sponsored prescription drug importation, Medicare Part B international reference pricing, and reforms to the Medicare Part D rebate system. Even as the Trump administration largely failed to make real policy change on drug pricing, it nonetheless helped change the rhetorical ground on which the policy conversation is taking place. Going forward, the ways in which the Trump administration altered the conversation about innovation and access to new prescription drugs could influence the course of future drug pricing debates.

Analyzing President Trump's Signature Drug Pricing Policies

Throughout most of his administration, President Trump's drug pricing focus was disproportionately concentrated on three main policies: prescription drug importation, tying US prices to those paid abroad, and reforming the Medicare Part D rebate system. Each of these proposals drew at least some support from politicians of both parties and also communicated a clear message about the president's priorities. At the same time, these proposals ultimately did not produce meaningful change. As of June 2021, all three of these policies are tied up in litigation, and none has been implemented. Each policy idea also brought with it unique political complications that may have implications for future drug pricing reform efforts.

State-Sponsored Drug Importation Programs

The central idea behind President Trump's (2020a) drug importation plan was simple to explain: because "Americans often pay more for the exact same drugs" than do "residents of any other developed country," the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) was instructed to take a range of actions to authorize various types of drug importation programs. Most notably, in September 2020 the Trump administration released

a final rule (following a December 2019 notice of proposed rulemaking [NPRM]), with the goal of allowing states and other institutional actors (such as wholesale distributors) to establish programs to import prescription drugs from Canada (FDA 2020).

The importation rule aimed to build on existing statutory authority from the Medicare Prescription Drug, Improvement, and Modernization Act of 2003, which provides the secretary of HHS with the legal authority to promulgate regulations allowing the importation of certain prescription drugs from Canada. But the statute first requires the secretary to "certif[y] to the Congress that the importation of this section will" both "pose no additional risk to the public's health and safety" and "result in a significant reduction in the cost of covered products to the American consumer" (21 U.S.C. § 384(1)). No HHS secretary of either party had previously made such a certification, publicly citing the safety aspect of the statute and their inability to ensure the integrity of the drug supply chain. While Secretary Alex Azar made the formally required certification, the final rule itself does not make factual findings about either drug safety or cost savings. Those responsibilities are delegated to the states proposing importation programs, which must demonstrate both elements as a condition of approval.

President Trump's focus on drug importation was politically popular, as large majorities of Americans across parties favor allowing the importation of drugs from Canada (at 78% of Democrats and 76% of Republicans) (Kirzinger et al. 2019). In Congress, Senator Bernie Sanders and several Democrats have also introduced drug importation legislation. Six states with vastly different political makeups (Vermont, Florida, Colorado, Maine, New Mexico, and New Hampshire) have all passed drug importation laws in the last few years, with dozens of others considering such bills (Sachs and Bagley 2020). Republican Governor Ron DeSantis of Florida specifically touted his discussions on the topic with President Trump, and Governor DeSantis staged a signing ceremony for Florida's law accompanied by Republican state legislators supporting the plan (Dixon and Glorioso 2019).

But as a policy matter, the Trump administration's importation rule has been a failure so far, and no state has yet received approval from HHS to create and implement an importation plan. Even if they were to receive such permission, it would be very difficult for them to be successful in implementing their program, primarily because both Canadian regulators and pharmaceutical manufacturers oppose the idea. Neither group wants the United States to free ride on the efforts they have made to obtain low prices for prescription drugs and maintain a price differential between the

two countries. Canada quickly responded to the final rule by blocking exports of some prescription drugs, and pharmaceutical manufacturers likely have the ability to use their contracts with various supply chain actors to prevent large-scale importation.

The Trump administration expected a response from these stakeholders. At the time the NPRM was released, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (2019) released a preliminary regulatory impact analysis of the program in which it questioned "whether this proposed rule could yield non-zero benefits," given a "potential regulatory response" in which "Canadian regulatory agencies and/or manufacturers may also limit supply to be exported to the US." Yet neither the NPRM nor the final rule mentions these challenges. The rule even relies in different ways on the cooperation of willing industry partners.

The administration's particular policy choices also created additional legal liability for the rule, which is now facing an expected legal challenge from PhRMA. Among PhRMA's (Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America) many claims is an allegation that the particular form of Secretary Azar's certification to Congress—one conditional on future information to be gathered and demonstrated by states—is not permitted under the terms of the statute. PhRMA also alleges that Secretary Azar's decision to delegate these fact-finding obligations to other agencies or stakeholders is a separate Administrative Procedure Act (APA) violation.

There are additional complications that would impact the feasibility of drug importation as a pricing solution going forward, even were a rule to pass judicial muster. Given the small size of the Canadian population and market relative to the United States' and the unlikely proposition that pharmaceutical companies would substantially increase their Canadian supplies to support importation efforts, there may simply be too small a supply of drugs to make a significant difference on pricing (NASEM 2018). Moreover, if it is not feasible to import the drugs themselves, it might simply be easier to import the lower Canadian prices. This idea—to use international reference pricing—was behind another one of the Trump administration's rhetorically transformational but practically flawed drug pricing proposals.

Medicare Part B Most-Favored-Nation Pricing

President Trump's most-favored-nation (MFN) pricing policy took inspiration from the large disparities in drug prices between the United States and other developed countries, just as his drug importation policy did.

However, instead of importing the lower-cost drugs themselves, this policy aimed to simply import those prices from countries where "governments regulate drug prices by negotiating with drug manufacturers" (Trump 2020c). In arguing in support of this policy, President Trump (2018) railed against "global freeloading" by other countries who have "rigged the system" against American patients. This rhetoric matched his nationalist framing in other substantive areas but was relatively novel for Republican politicians to use as a justification for government price negotiations. The MFN policy sought to benchmark the prices paid by Medicare Part B for physician-administered drugs to the lowest prices paid in a set of Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) nations, benefiting from the politically and practically difficult work to obtain those low prices done by those countries' regulators.

The Trump administration issued an interim final rule (IFR) establishing the MFN policy in late November of 2020, after the presidential election and more than two years after the first draft of the policy was released in October 2018 (CMS 2020). That 2018 proposal, taking the form of an advance notice of proposed rulemaking (ANPRM) (a precursor to a formal NPRM), differed in two key substantive ways from the IFR. First, the ANPRM was less ambitious in its price reduction targets. It proposed to benchmark Part B prices for physician-administered drugs to a target price derived from 16 other developed nations, aiming for a 30% reduction in reimbursement. The 2020 IFR went further, seeking to use as a benchmark the lowest price among OECD countries whose gross domestic product (GDP) per capita is at least 60% of the United States'. Second, though, the ANPRM was more ambitious in its efforts to restructure the Part B reimbursement system as part of its reforms. The ANPRM proposed to eliminate the existing buy-and-bill system, in which providers are reimbursed for purchasing and administering Part B drugs, in favor of a model using intermediate vendors, who would then be reimbursed for the drugs at the new, internationally referenced price. The IFR jettisoned the novel vendor model, choosing to implement the MFN rule through the buy-and-bill system, reimbursing providers themselves for applicable drugs at the MFN price only.

As with President Trump's drug importation policies, the idea of benchmarking US prices to the lower prices being negotiated abroad is broadly popular, although it is somewhat more popular among Democrats than Republicans (with polls finding that 65% of respondents support the idea, including 74% of Democrats but just 54% of Republicans) (Kirzinger et al. 2019). The comprehensive drug pricing reform bill passed in December

2019 by the House Democratic caucus, H.R. 3 (the Elijah E. Cummings Lower Drug Costs Now Act), included international reference pricing as a key pillar of the bill. And more recently, lawmakers in states across the political spectrum, including Hawaii, North Dakota, Maine, and Oklahoma, have introduced international reference pricing bills into their legislatures (Facher 2021).

Unlike the importation policy, however, the idea of using international reference pricing has faced more sustained opposition from many establishment Republicans, clashing more directly with Republican orthodoxy on markets and regulation (Dusetzina and Oberlander 2019). In a July 2019 Senate Finance Committee markup of a drug pricing package cosponsored by Republican Committee Chairman Chuck Grassley and Democratic Ranking Member Ron Wyden, Republican Senator Pat Toomey pushed for an amendment that would have prohibited the administration from finalizing the ANPRM (although the Finance Committee package itself contained no international reference pricing elements). He argued that the effect of the ANPRM would be "to import the foreign price controls of countries that restrict access to drugs," and he expressed concerns about the policy's practical impacts. The amendment failed, but on a tie vote, with 14 senators (including 13 Republicans) supporting it and 14 opposed. Additionally, at least one of the senators opposing the amendment—Chairman Grassley—stated that he shared Senator Toomey's concerns about the policy but noted that he would vote against the amendment so as not to detract from the overall goals of the package (Senate Finance Committee 2019).

Ultimately, the Trump administration failed to implement the MFN rule. Although the ANPRM was issued in October 2018, the administration never issued an NPRM, the typical next step in the rulemaking process. Instead, it moved straight to the final rule stage, declaring in the late November 2020 IFR that the MFN rule would take effect just a few weeks later (on January 1, 2021). The use of the IFR procedure created legal jeopardy for the rule as a potential APA violation: typically, "good cause" is required for the executive branch to skip the NPRM stage and avoid incorporating public feedback on a new policy. Within weeks of its release, the rule was quickly enjoined by three separate federal district courts. One judge pointedly concluded that "the reasons the government offers for dispensing with the notice and comment requirements are contrived. The real reason is that the current presidential administration is in its waning days and would not have time to enact the policy if it adhered to these requirements" (Chhabria 2020). Here, the administration's case may have

been undermined by its own delays. The administration had more than two years to finalize this policy, and it simply failed to do so.

Two additional political complications surrounding the rule are likely to impact drug pricing reforms going forward. First, in keeping with Senator Toomey's concerns, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS 2020) Office of the Actuary projected that a portion of the savings from the rule "is attributable to beneficiaries not accessing their drugs through the Medicare benefit, along with the associated lost utilization." Ultimately, CMS projected that up to 19% of prescription drug utilization in Part B might be reduced over time because of patients' loss of access. This loss of access would stem from negotiating failures between Part B providers and the pharmaceutical industry: if providers could not negotiate favorable enough deals on particular products, they might choose not to offer those drugs to their patients rather than take a financial loss. Reductions in access like these are extremely unpopular with Americans (Kirzinger et al. 2019), and CMS administrator Seema Verma argued that seniors would not lose their access to medications.

Second, industry stakeholders and others (including Republican members of Congress) argued that innovation incentives would be harmed if the administration pursued this policy. Secretary Azar (2018)—himself a former pharmaceutical executive—strongly pushed back against these claims as they related to the 2018 ANPRM, arguing that industry's claims were "prima facie implausible" and "mathematically unbelievable" because of the small scale of the program relative to overall R&D investments. Although the savings would be "very substantial for American patients and American taxpayers," in his view, they "cannot . . . possibly pull out more than 1 percent of R&D" globally.

President Trump's administration declined to appeal the injunctive orders against the rule, and the various cases have been stayed for now. But President Biden's administration could attempt to restart the rule-making process, avoiding the APA claims raised by the Trump administration's actions (Gavulic and Dusetzina 2021).

Medicare Part D Rebate Reform

Rather than acting directly on pharmaceutical companies, President Trump's administrative rule to reform the rebate process in Medicare Part D focused on pharmacy benefit managers (PBMs) and the ways in which they interact with Part D plans. Derided by Trump and the pharmaceutical industry alike as "middlemen," PBMs work on behalf of insurers

to negotiate discounts from the list prices of prescription drugs, some of which can be quite large. These rebates are often used by insurers to lower overall premiums or provide other benefits, rather than passed down to particular patients taking highly rebated drugs. As a result, in President Trump's view (2020b), "Medicare patients, whose cost sharing is typically based on list prices, pay more than they should for drugs while the middlemen collect large 'rebate' checks." The rebate rule aimed to eliminate the legal safe harbor creating the existing rebate structure, with the goal of passing along these discounts to Medicare Part D beneficiaries at the point of sale.

The Trump administration finalized the rebate rule in late November 2020, after the presidential election and nearly two years after the January 2019 NPRM on the topic. In the 2019 NPRM, the CMS Office of the Actuary projected that the rule would substantially reduce out-of-pocket costs for Medicare beneficiaries whose prescription drugs are subject to high rebates. But the actuary also projected that premiums would increase for all beneficiaries (as insurers could no longer use rebates to lower their overall premiums) and that government spending was also likely to rise, perhaps substantially (as the government subsidizes Part D premiums for many beneficiaries) (HHS 2019). Because of concerns about raising premiums and government spending, in July 2019 a White House spokesman stated publicly that "the president has decided to withdraw the rebate rule" (LaVito 2019). In July 2020, though, as part of President Trump's set of executive orders on drug pricing, President Trump (2020b) ordered Secretary Azar to "complete the rulemaking process" on the topic—but first, Secretary Azar was ordered to "confirm . . . that the action is not projected to increase Federal spending, Medicare beneficiary premiums, or patients' total out-of-pocket costs." The November 2020 final rule contained no substantive changes that would have changed the actuary's projections, but Secretary Azar did make public the required confirmation, simply stating that his experience in both industry and government supported his projection that these increases would not occur under the final rule.

The general terms of the rebate rule are politically popular. In a 2019 survey, 63% of respondents viewed PBMs as a "major factor" contributing to high prescription drug prices (Kirzinger et al. 2019). A large number of states have passed legislation aiming to regulate PBMs, ranging politically from Maine and the District of Columbia to North Dakota, Iowa, and Arkansas (Gudiksen, Chang, and King 2019). The pharmaceutical industry itself has aimed to focus public attention on PBMs rather than on its own practices, an endeavor that has seemingly been successful. President

Trump and Secretary Azar's rhetorical framing of the rule—as aiming to "eliminat[e] kickbacks to middlemen"—echoes these criticisms.

As of June 2021, the rebate rule looks to be in grave danger. It was challenged in court by the trade association representing PBMs, including on several grounds that the administration could have avoided. In particular, the PBM association argues that the rule was withdrawn (relying in part on the White House's statement) and that the APA prohibits proceeding to the final rule stage without a new NPRM after such a withdrawal. Furthermore, the association argued that Secretary Azar's "confirmation" about the impacts of the rule without further explanation as to why the rule's own actuarial projections were inaccurate rendered the rule arbitrary and capricious under the APA. The implementation of the rule has been postponed until January 1, 2023, at the earliest, with the court staying the litigation until the Biden administration decides how it plans to proceed with the case. There are strong incentives for Congress to block the rule as well, including the possibility of capturing the savings from doing so in future legislation.

The projected impact of the rebate rule on premiums and overall spending is likely to affect any future attempts to revisit the policy behind the rebate rule. Although some Part D beneficiaries are projected to experience significantly reduced out-of-pocket costs as a result of the rule, White House concern for the political implications of raising both premiums and spending just before the 2020 election reportedly led to the 2019 decision to withdraw the plan (Abutaleb et al. 2019). Future attempts at reforming the rebate system may be coupled with other drug pricing reforms that would lower prices directly, thereby lowering premiums and spending as well.

In many ways, each of these policies was designed without regard to their feasibility, practically and legally. Even putting aside the Canadian and pharmaceutical opposition to the drug importation rule, that rule devolved responsibility for creating importation programs from the federal government to the states, relying on states to gather information that is already in the possession of the federal government (and which may well be beyond states' capacity to obtain). The legal risks to using the IFR process for the MFN rule were reportedly known to the administration, yet HHS chose to pursue that last-minute route rather than using its two years of lead time to go through the standard notice-and-comment process. Similarly, the administration had more than a year to reconsider the design of the rebate rule and attempt to avoid any undesirable impacts, but instead chose to finalize the rule essentially as proposed. To be sure, the regulated

industries involved would have challenged all three policies even without these obvious procedural defects. But the administration could have developed each of these policies in ways that did not create such clear legal jeopardy for them. They did not do so.

As a whole, these policy failures suggest that the administration was focused more on the appearance of policy making rather than the substance of doing so. Further evidence for this point comes from the administration's lack of vocal public support for any of the drug pricing reform packages that were being contemporaneously debated in Congress. The Trump administration could have but did not mount a public campaign in support of the Senate Finance Committee's Grassley-Wyden package, which would have provided financial relief to seniors with high Part D out-of-pocket costs and would have insulated Medicare from drug companies raising their prices more quickly than inflation (Sachs 2019). President Trump also threatened to veto the Democratic House's drug pricing package, even though it centered around a program of international reference pricing similar to the one his own administration proposed.

Implications for Future Drug Pricing Reform

These policies and others are broadly popular. In other areas of health care reform, it is unusual to see these high levels of agreement across Republicans and Democrats. The vast majority of Democratic politicians have signed on to significant reforms to our drug pricing system, but President Trump's support for the above policies was more novel among institutional Republicans and appears to have created space for Republican politicians to embrace nationalist rhetoric on drug pricing. To be sure, there remains significant Republican opposition to the substance of many reforms, particularly international reference pricing (whether embodied by H.R. 3 or the MFN rule). But even where Republicans disagree with the specific policy, they have taken pains to repeat President Trump's rhetoric. For instance, then-Senator Kelly Loeffler (2020), facing a run-off, introduced her own health care plan that included the goal of "lower[ing] the cost of prescription drugs" by "end[ing] foreign freeloading." But unlike President Trump, her goal was not to lower drug prices in the United States by leveraging lower foreign prices. Instead, she intended to use trade negotiations to force other countries to raise their own prices (although doing so would not likely result in lower prices in the United States).

Future drug pricing reform efforts will need to grapple explicitly with the two perceived tradeoffs embodied most clearly in the MFN rulemaking debate: issues around access and innovation. First, regarding access, some

drug pricing reforms might limit patients' access to drugs, which is both highly unpopular and may have problematic health impacts. As noted above, the MFN rule was projected to result in a 19% decrease in Part B utilization over time as patients lost access through their physicians to certain medications. Although senior members of the Trump administration denied that this policy would result in this loss of access, they did not explain their reasoning. Policy makers should consider policy design considerations as they grapple with this tradeoff.

More specifically, policy makers should recognize that these access constraints will result only if pharmaceutical manufacturers themselves refuse to lower their prices to reasonable rates, actively choosing instead to withdraw from the market entirely. Some pharmaceutical executives have stated publicly that they still make profits at the much lower prices they charge in foreign countries, meaning that reducing American prices to bring them more in line with foreign prices would still be profitable for these firms. As a result, in designing drug pricing reforms, policy makers should consider the institutional powers of the entity implementing the drug pricing policy in question and how those powers could be used to limit access concerns. For instance, H.R. 3 coupled its international reference pricing approach with a large financial penalty for companies who failed to negotiate toward the benchmarked price, reducing the likelihood that manufacturers would choose to pull their products from the market rather than lower their prices.

Second, regarding innovation, the pharmaceutical industry and others will continue to argue that most, if not all, substantial drug pricing reforms will harm future innovation. Because the goal of these drug pricing reforms would be to pay less for our existing medications, the argument goes, pharmaceutical firms will be unwilling or unable to maintain their existing levels of R&D investments, meaning that they may bring fewer drugs to market going forward. Secretary Azar argued that this would not result from the international reference pricing ANPRM as a result of its small scale in the overall drug pricing system. But the Congressional Budget Office estimated that the larger-scale, Democratic-led H.R. 3 could lead to eight fewer drugs coming to market over the next decade (CBO 2019) (compared to the 100 fewer drugs the White House Council of Economic Advisers projected [CEA 2019]). Policy makers should consider different aspects of this tradeoff.

Recognizing that there is a point at which drug price reductions will translate into decreases in R&D investments, policy makers should consider whether portions of the savings from drug price reforms should be reinvested in biomedical research, to counteract the investment disincentive.

H.R. 3 took this approach, reinvesting more than \$10 billion in the National Institutes of Health alone. But policy makers also should not simply either accept the pharmaceutical industry's own arguments about the scale of their innovation disincentive or allow those arguments to prevent any drug price reform. There is uncertainty not only about the scale of the amount of innovation that would be limited by these bills but also about the kind of innovation that would result. Economic literature studying the passage of Medicare Part D found that it provided a large new subsidy for pharmaceutical firms, which encouraged them to invest more in the development of products targeted at senior citizens, but also that most of this impact was concentrated among disease classes with multiple existing treatments (Blume-Kohout and Sood 2013; Dranove, Garthwaite, and Hermosilla 2014). If we were to lower prices in Part D, it is possible that the foregone drugs would have little additional therapeutic value in an already crowded class. Finally, the baseline discussion matters. The passage of Medicare Part D in 2003 was framed around providing seniors with access to insurance to pay for treatments that they previously were unable to access (Oberlander 2007). The point of these laws was not to give the pharmaceutical industry a large government subsidy, although they certainly did do that. As a result, there is no reason to think that our current level of innovation—driven by current price levels—was chosen purposefully or represents an optimal distribution of resources.

President Trump's strong public stances against the high prices of prescription drugs masked a reality of continued inaction from a policy perspective. As a result, opportunities for drug pricing reform remain available throughout the federal government as well as at the state level. As policy makers in the Biden administration and in Congress consider formulating their own drug pricing reforms, lessons about both policy and politics can be learned from the fate of prescription drug pricing reform under the Trump Administration.

- - -

Rachel E. Sachs is a professor of law at Washington University in St. Louis. She teaches and writes about innovation policy, exploring the interaction of intellectual property law, food and drug regulation, and health law. Prior to joining Washington University in St. Louis, she was an academic fellow with the Petrie-Flom Center at Harvard Law School.

rsachs@wustl.edu

Acknowledgments

I thank Nicholas Bagley, Heather Howard, Adrianna McIntyre, Jonathan Oberlander, and Frank Thompson for their very helpful comments on the manuscript.

References

- Abutaleb, Yasmeen, Josh Dawsey, Paige Winfield Cunningham, and Amy Goldstein. 2019. "Trump Health Promises Thwarted by Feuding Aides, Shifting Orders." Washington Post, December 11. www.washingtonpost.com/health/trump-health -promises-thwarted-by-feuding-aides-shifting-orders/2019/12/11/7bf4f3e4-1c3b -11ea-87f7-f2e91143c60d_story.html.
- Azar, Alex. 2018. "Remarks on Medicare Drug Pricing Proposals." Brookings Institution, October 26. www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/es_20181026_ hhs_medicare_transcript.pdf.
- Blume-Kohout, Margaret E., and Neeraj Sood. 2013. "Market Size and Innovation: Effects of Medicare Part D on Pharmaceutical Research and Development." Journal of Public Economics 97: 327-36.
- CBO (Congressional Budget Office). 2019. Letter from Phillip L. Swagel to Frank Pallone Jr. regarding "Budgetary Effects of H.R. 3, the Elijah E. Cummings Lower Drug Costs Now Act." December 10. www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-12/hr3_ complete.pdf.
- CEA (Council of Economic Advisers). 2019. "House Drug Pricing Bill Could Keep 100 Lifesaving Drugs from American Patients." December 3. trumpwhitehouse .archives.gov/articles/house-drug-pricing-bill-keep-100-lifesaving-drugs-american -patients/.
- Chhabria, Judge Vincent. 2020. "Order Granting Motion for Preliminary Injunction." US District Court, Northern District of California, Case 20-cv-08603-VC, Dec ember 28. www.chamberlitigation.com/sites/default/files/cases/files/20202020 /Order%20Granting%20Motion%20for%20Preliminary%20Injunction%20--%20 Biotechnology%20Innovation%20Organization%20v.%20Azar%20%28N.D. %20Cal.%29.pdf.
- CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services). 2020. "Most Favored Nation (MFN) Model." Federal Register, November 27. www.federalregister.gov/docu ments/2020/11/27/2020-26037/most-favored-nation-mfn-model.
- Cubanski, Juliette, Tricia Neuman, Sarah True, and Anthony Damico. 2020. "Insulin Costs and Coverage in Medicare Part D." Kaiser Family Foundation, June 4. www .kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/insulin-costs-and-coverage-in-medicare-part-d/.
- Dixon, Matt, and Alexandra Glorioso. 2019. "Florida Governor Signs Drug Import Bill into Law." *Politico*, June 11. www.politico.com/states/florida/story/2019/06/11 /talks-turn-to-trump-administration-as-desantis-signs-canadian-drug-import-bill -1054689.

- Dranove, David, Craig Garthwaite, and Manuel Hermosilla. 2014. "Pharmaceutical Profits and the Social Value of Innovation." National Bureau of Economic Research, NBER Working Paper No. 20212, June. www.nber.org/system/files/working_ papers/w20212/w20212.pdf.
- Dusetzina, Stacie B., and Jonathan Oberlander. 2019. "Advancing Legislation on Drug Pricing—Is There a Path Forward?" New England Journal of Medicine 381, no. 22: 2081–84.
- Facher, Lev. 2021. "States Still Can't Import Drugs from Canada. Now, Many Are Seeking to Import Canadian Prices." Stat, February 18. www.statnews.com/2021 /02/18/states-canada-drug-prices/.
- FDA (Food and Drug Administration). 2019. "Importation of Prescription Drugs." www.fda.gov/media/133553/download (accessed June 28, 2021).
- FDA (Food and Drug Administration). 2020. "Importation of Prescription Drugs." Federal Register, October 1. www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/10/01/2020 -21522/importation-of-prescription-drugs.
- Gavulic, Kyle A., and Stacie B. Dusetzina. 2021. "Prescription Drug Priorities under the Biden Administration." *Journal of Health Policy, Politics and Law*, January 22. doi.org/10.1215/03616878-8970810.
- Gudiksen, Katherine L., Samuel M. Chang, and Jaime S. King. 2019. "Navigating Legal Challenges to State Efforts to Control Drug Prices: Pharmacy Benefit Manager Regulation, Anti-Price-Gouging Laws, and Price Transparency." National Academy for State Health Policy, NASHP brief. www.nashp.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10 /Legal-Challenges-to-State-Rx-Laws-final-9 12 2019.pdf (accessed June 28, 2021).
- HHS (US Department of Health and Human Services). 2018. "American Patients First: The Trump Administration Blueprint to Lower Drug Prices and Reduce Outof-Pocket Costs." May. www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/AmericanPatientsFirst.pdf.
- HHS (US Department of Health and Human Services). 2019. "Removal of Safe Harbor Protection for Rebates Involving Prescription Pharmaceuticals and Creation of New Safe Harbor Protection for Certain Point-of-Sale Reductions in Price on Prescription Pharmaceuticals and Certain Pharmacy Benefit Manager Service Fees." *Federal Register*, February 6. www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-02-06/pdf/2019-01026.pdf/.
- Kirzinger, Ashley, Luna Lopes, Bryan Wu, and Mollyann Brodie. 2019. "KFF Health Tracking Poll—February 2019: Prescription Drugs." Kaiser Family Foundation, March 1. www.kff.org/costs/finding/kff-health-tracking-poll-february-2019 -prescription-drugs/.
- LaVito, Angelica. 2019. "White House Drops Proposal to Eliminate Drug Rebates. Health Stocks Soar." CNBC, July 11. www.cnbc.com/2019/07/11/white-house-pulls -proposal-to-eliminate-drug-rebates-politico.html.
- Loeffler, Kelly. 2020. "The Modernizing Americans' Health Care Plan: It Is Time to Put Patients First." web.archive.org/web/20201118145515/www.loeffler.senate .gov/sites/default/files/2020-11/Modernizing%20Americans%20Health%20Care %20Plan.pdf/.
- NASEM (National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine). 2018. Making Medicines Affordable: A National Imperative. Washington, DC: National Academies Press.

- Oberlander, Jonathan. 2007. "Through the Looking Glass: The Politics of the Medicare Prescription Drug, Improvement, and Modernization Act." *Journal of Health Policy, Politics and Law* 32, no. 2: 187–219.
- Sachs, Rachel. 2019. "Understanding the Senate Finance Committee's Drug Pricing Package." *Health Affairs* (blog), July 26. www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377 /hblog20190726.817822/full/.
- Sachs, Rachel. 2020. "Prescription Drug Policy: The Year in Review, and the Year Ahead." *Health Affairs* (blog), January 6. www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377 /hblog20200103.861605/full/.
- Sachs, Rachel E., and Nicholas Bagley. 2020. "Importing Prescription Drugs from Canada: Legal and Practical Problems with the Trump Administration's Proposal." New England Journal of Medicine 382, no. 19: 1777–79.
- Senate Finance Committee. 2019. "Open Executive Session to Consider an Original Bill Entitled 'The Prescription Drug Pricing Reduction Act of 2019." July 25. www.finance.senate.gov/download/open-executive-session-to-consider-an-original -bill-entitled-the-prescription-drug-pricing-reduction-act-of-2019&download=1.
- Trump, Donald. 2018. "Remarks by President Trump on Prescription Drug Prices." White House, October 25. trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-prescription-drug-prices/.
- Trump, Donald. 2020a. "Executive Order on Increasing Drug Importation to Lower Prices for American Patients." White House, July 24. trumpwhitehouse.archives .gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-increasing-drug-importation-lower-prices -american-patients/.
- Trump, Donald. 2020b. "Executive Order on Lowering Drug Prices by Eliminating Kickbacks to Middlemen." White House, July 24. trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov /presidential-actions/executive-order-lowering-prices-patients-eliminating-kickbacks -middlemen/.
- Trump, Donald. 2020c. "Executive Order on Lowering Drug Prices by Putting America First." White House, September 13. trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/presidential -actions/executive-order-lowering-drug-prices-putting-america-first-2/.